Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 15-16 October 2007 

at High Leigh Conference Centre, Hoddesdon
Present:
The President, The Vice-President and 51 voting members.  The Chair welcomed all who were present at the Council for the first time.

Apologies:
Mrs Gill Dascombe, The Revd Ward Jones, Mr Norman Mann, The Revd Paul Nzacahayo, Mrs Rosemary Watt

In attendance:
The Revd Dr Peter Phillips (Faith and Order Committee), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer); Jane Bates (Minutes)
Letters:
The Council agreed to send a letter to Rosemary Wass.
Prayers:
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, The Revd Loraine Mellor.
07.3.1 The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 30-31 March 2007 were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.
07.3.2
The Year’s Work in Outline [MC/07/75]

David Deeks presented MC/07/75 which represented a sketch of the main items which would be brought to the Council during the year.  It was hoped that this would prove helpful to district representatives, in particular, as they prepare for the year’s Council meetings.

07.3.3
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held on 2 May and 19 September 2007 and report from the Chair

Ken Wales presented the Minutes of the SRC meetings held in May and September.  He drew the Council’s attention to item 07.2.7 which referred to the Handbook for Presbyters and Deacons; work on this is in progress and it will be brought to the Council in due course.

Russell Buley asked whether the second sentence in item 07.2.13 should make it clearer that this policy refers to the same employing body.  The word ‘continuing’ had been intended to imply that.

There is a background paper to minute 07.3.4 as MC/07/87 in the Council’s en bloc business.  Item (ii) of 07.3.7 had been picked up via the additional Council paper MC/07/107.

07.3.4 Chairs Business

There was no business under this heading.

07.3.5 Connexional Leadership Team report

David Deeks presented a brief verbal report.  He reported that the recent CLT had focussed on the two issues of Mapping a Way Forward: Regrouping for Mission and reviewing the nature, purposes and ways of working at the CLT.  This work on the review of the CLT will be written up and considered by the January CLT and February Council.

07.3.6 Nomination of the General Secretary and Secretary of the Conference (MC/07/82)

Graham Carter presented MC/07/82; he also pointed to the statistics contained within MC/07/110.  Concern was expressed about a paragraph of the report which was not considered helpful in terms of equal opportunities policies.  It was agreed that the paragraph should be removed and the paper should be removed from the website.  There was also concern that the statistics could point to those who had expressed interest in these posts and that they would be vulnerable.

Concern was also expressed about the way in which the nomination had been made public prior to the Council.  It was agreed that it would be helpful for the Council to consider a paper on confidentiality and transparency at a future meeting.

A ballot vote was taken and the following resolution approved:

In accordance with Standing Orders 114, 313 and 300, the Council nominates to the Conference the Revd Dr Martyn D Atkins to serve as General Secretary of the Methodist Church and Secretary of the Methodist Conference from 1 September 2008 for a period of five years.

The group was thanked for its work.

07.3.7 Report of Relief and Development Working Group (MC/07/76)

Anthea Cox presented MC/07/76.  The recommendations contained within the report were approved.


07.3.8 Heritage (MC/07/81)

Ken Wales presented MC/07/81.  He explained that there is currently no overall strategy for the Methodist heritage sites.  The proposal was that a group be established to come forward with some proposals for how this might be taken forward.

Recommendations 1 and 2 were agreed; the report will come back to the Council later in the year.

07.3.9 Implementing the Complaints and Discipline Review Group’s recommendations (MC/07/105)

David Gamble presented MC/07/105, and following discussion, the following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Council receives the report.

2. The Council appoints a reference group to work with the Liaison Group on the recruitment of the members of the Connexional Complaints Panel and Presenting Officers.

Members of the Reference Group: Jane Allin, Alan Ashton (convener), Margaret Best, Dudley Coates, Nwabueze Nwokolo, Geoff Reid

3. The Council urges Circuit Meetings to consider in spring 2008 who will be the Circuit’s Appropriate Responsible Person.

4. The Council directs those responsible for the implementation process

a. to publish a detailed timetable for the process as soon as possible

b. to consider and, where possible, recommend flexible and creative ways for Districts and Circuits to fulfil the requirements of Standing Orders Section 02.

07.3.10 Connexional support for fresh expressions of Church – outline proposals for a project (MC/07/77)

Graham Horsley, Peter Pillinger and Jenny Ellis were welcomed to the meeting.  After a discussion about various aspects of this work, the Council gave the requested ‘in principle’ approval to the proposed scheme.  It directed the working party to continue its work, consult appropriate groups, both within the Methodist Church and ecumenically and to bring a final proposal using the Connexional Project Initiation Procedure to the SRC (in January) and the Council (in February) with a view to implementation in September 2008. 

07.3.11 Terms of Reference for Ecumenical project (MC/07/89 as revised)

This item had been brought out of the en bloc business due to the issues relating to Scotland and Wales.  Peter Sulston presented the revised MC/07/89 and explained where the changes had been made.  There was some concern that the project group was too focussed on England and also that this did not take account of the changing ecumenical scene.  Bearing these points in mind, the terms of reference were approved.

07.3.12 Stationing Review Group (MC/07/79)

John Bell and Margaret Jones were welcomed to the Council; other members of the Review Group were present as members of the Council.  The Council went into groups to discuss the specific recommendations of the interim report.  The Stationing Committee was due to consider the recommendations later in the week.  After these discussions, members of the Review Group will meet with districts to discuss the proposals prior to the Conference.  

07.3.13 Use of buildings by the Connexional Team (MC/07/80)

Ken Howcroft presented MC/07/80 which set out the principles concerning the office base of Team staff and then the decisions that rest on those principles.  The concern of the Manchester staff was presented to the Council.  The proposals as set out in MC/07/80 were approved.  

07.3.14 The Circuit as Trustee Body (MC/07/78A and 78B)

David Gamble introduced the discussion papers on the issue of whether the circuit should become the basic charitable unit in Methodism.  The Council discussed this item in groups.

07.3.15 Appointment of Team Secretaries (MC/07/110)

Graham Carter presented MC/07/110.  He observed that the group had been constrained in its work by the timetable that it was required to work to.  

Concern was expressed that there should be appropriate continuity in the work of the Team and it was asked how the collective memory (particularly that which resides with the current Joint Secretaries’ Group) could be protected.  Ken Wales responded that the SRC was committed to ensuring that this was done. 

A ballot vote was taken and the following resolutions were approved:

1. In the name of the Conference (Resolution 20A/5, 2007) and in accordance with SO 314, the Council appoints John Ellis to be a Connexional Team Secretary from a date to be determined in the current connexional year, which will be reported to the February meeting of the Council.

2. In the name of the Conference (Resolution 20/5, 2007) and in accordance with SO 314, the Council appoints Christine Elliott to be a Connexional Team Secretary from a date to be determined in the current connexional year, which will be reported to the February meeting of the Council.

3. In accordance with SO 313, the Council nominates the Revd Dr Mark H Wakelin for appointment by the Conference as a Connexional Team Secretary, for a period of 6 years from 1 September 2008.

07.3.16 Report from working group on 1993 Resolutions on Human Sexuality (MC/07/83)

Nigel Collinson was welcomed to the Council to present MC/07/83.  He emphasised the diverse nature of the responses received by the working group.  He drew the Council’s attention to some textual amendments to MC/07/83: the reference to ‘half’ in paragraph 10 refers to the responses received; the third sentence in paragraph 14 should begin ‘All people’.

There was a broad-ranging discussion.  There was a feeling that the six resolutions from 1993 have enabled a pilgrimage and positive debate to begin and to continue.  Something needs to be done to enable the whole church to engage in the pilgrimage of faith.  It is not easy to tell how generous or how acrimonious the split in opinion is.  Many of the group responses were very measured.  Following the discussion on the fresh expressions initiative, it was commented that the church needs to be aware that if it moves into those who are ‘unchurched’, it will be coming into contact with those who are not divided over this because there does not seem to them to be an issue to be divided about.

The Council received  the report and noted its recommendations; and agreed to write to the working group offering its thanks.  Members of the Council were invited to submit comments on this; the report will be brought back to the February Council as a draft Conference report with resolutions attached.  It will be put on the Council Forum in advance of the Council meeting to enable Council members to offer comments.  It will need to be linked with the Equalities and Diversity report.

07.3.17 Request from Plymouth and Exeter District concerning employment of District Development Enabler (MC/07/101)

Jonathan Kerry explained that District Development Enablers would be employed by the districts, but the Conference decision allowed for the Council to be the employer in exceptional circumstances.  The request by the Plymouth and Exeter district was therefore agreed.

It was agreed that where there is a straightforward request such as this one, it would be accepted on the advice of the district/s concerned.  It was agreed that this should be delegated to the Joint Secretaries’ Group, who will then report the decision to the next Council.

07.3.18 Relationship between employing bodies (MC/07/102)

Ruth Pickles presented MC/07/102, and explained the complications arising from the different employing bodies within the Methodist Church and how this affects redundancies and redeployments.  It was agreed that the Law and Polity Committee should be asked to look at this and advise the Council.  Ruth was thanked for bringing it to the Council’s attention.

07.3.19 Terminology for the ordained (MC/07/84)

The discussion paper MC/07/84 was considered in groups and responses were submitted to David Deeks.

07.3.20 Consider revisiting the Environment Policy (MC/07/85)

MC/07/85 was considered in groups; it was felt that the environment policy should be revisited.

07.3.21 Appointments (MC/07/86)

Updates and additions were circulated and the following amendments announced: 

(4) Ministerial Candidates and Probationers Oversight Committee

delete Andrew Horsfall

Fresh Ways Working Group 

Mark Bagnall is TDO for the Newcastle and Darlington Districts

Sylvester Deigh: for Croydon Circuit read Purley Circuit 

With these corrections, the appointments in MC/07/86 and the updates and additions paper were made.

07.3.22 Consultation with World Church Partners (MC/07/87)

The Council received MC/07/87.

07.3.23 Terms of Reference for Project on Chaplaincy 

This item was withdrawn.

07.3.24 Proposed working group on early human life (MC/07/90 and supplementary paper)

The Council approved the recommendations in MC/07/90 and appointed the working group as set out on the supplementary paper.

07.3.25 Approval of applications for membership of Churches Together in England (MC/07/91)

The Council noted MC/07/91.

07.3.26 Formal resignation of auditors (MC/07/92)

The Council received the resignation of PriceWaterhouseCoopers as auditors of the Methodist Council.

07.3.27 Exceptions to Team Focus (MC/07/93)

Deleting the notes under the name of The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins, the Council endorsed the recommendations in MC/07/93.


07.3.28 Service Level Agreement with the Pensions Trust (MC/07/94)

The Council approved the proposed Service Level Agreement with the Pensions Trust.

07.3.29 Amendment to Pensions Scheme rule (MC/07/95)

The Council approved the amendment to the Pension Scheme rule, and authorised the signing of a deed of amendment to effect the change.

07.3.30 Diversity in Presbyteral Ministry (MC/07/96)

The Council noted MC/07/96, read alongside the SRC minute 07.3.11.

07.3.31 Report from Connexional Manse Trustees (MC/07/97)

The Council received MC/07/97.

07.3.32 Appointment of Mission Partners (MC/07/98)

The Council appointed the Mission Partners as listed in MC/07/98.

07.3.33 Reference group appointments (MC/07/100)

The reference groups listed on MC/07/100 were appointed.

07.3.34 Conference Arrangements (MC/07/103)

The paper MC/07/103 was referred to the Review of the Conference working group.  Members of the Council were invited to submit any comments to Ian White or Ken Howcroft.

07.3.35 Flexible Retirement – lay employees (MC/07/104)

The Council approved the recommendation of the Pension Scheme that there should be a Flexible Retirement Pension Policy for lay employees from 1 January 2008.

07.3.36 Use of Fund for World Mission Money (MC/07/106)

The issues raised in MC/07/106 were referred to the Joint Secretaries’ Group who will report to the next SRC meeting.

07.3.37 Wesley College Bristol (MC/07/107)

The Council resolved that all powers of management are delegated to the College Council, save in relation to sales, mortgages, lettings or any other disposition of property, provided the powers of management are exercised in a manner which does not conflict with Standing Orders.  For the avoidance of doubt, this includes the power to apply for and obtain a licence in relation to Standing Order 922(3A).

07.3.38 Remit and Membership of TSRE (MC/07/108)

The Council approved the principles relating the remit and membership of the Training Strategy and Resources Executive, as set out in MC/07/108.

07.3.39 A Model 20 Trust Request (MC/07/109)

The Council endorsed the proposal set out in MC/07/109.

